Friends of The Women’s Library

Annual Report 2018-19

While this year’s activities on behalf of the Friends have run along very similar lines to last year’s, one theme which has emerged markedly is the need to make TWL’s presence felt more strongly in LSE as a whole.  

Early in January I had the pleasure of meeting Professor Dilly Fung, LSE’s Pro-Director for Education, who has a strong interest in introducing students to primary sources early in their undergraduate career; she pointed me in the direction of LSE’s Internal Communications Team.  It was a shock to discover that TWL was almost completely unknown to them.  Happily their head, Imogen Withers, was an instant convert to the cause.  She now ensures that all of LSE receives information on our talks programme and essay prize, and paid us the compliment of an online ‘60-second interview’ on International Women’s Day in which I was able to answer a number of questions about TWL and the Friends.

With this ‘short sharp shock’ in mind, we have been in greater contact with LSE teaching staff: those responsible for courses in, e.g., social, legal and international history have been told individually about our Essay Prize for LSE 3rd-year and MA students, and we are pleased to report that a number of dissertations will indeed be submitted to us this summer.  We have also invited teaching staff to our talks, with several positive responses. 

Our 2018-19 talks programme, titled ‘Suffrage and Beyond’, was also publicised widely outside LSE, attracting new attendees along with our regulars.  Asking ‘what suffragists did next’ brought us unexpected answers. David Doughan spoke on ‘Women's clubs in Britain 1850-1950’. Helen Langley’s talk on journalist and broadcaster Honor Balfour (1912-2001) had us wondering why Balfour isn’t a household name. Helen Kay’s presentation on Chrystal Macmillan revealed that not until 1948 in the UK (and only in 1957 in much of the west) could women retain their own citizenship on marriage to a non-national.  Sharon Thompson’s ‘Edith Summerskill and the Married Women's Association: backstage revolutionaries of Family Law', summarised on our website, comprised similarly startling material on the economic powerlessness of UK wives in the recent past.  Jane Grant brought us the post-suffrage history of , ‘A passionate partnership: the life and work of Emmeline and Frederick Pethick-Lawrence ', and was also immensely enlightening on the research process itself.  

The last two events of our academic year broke with the talks format.  On 11 May Catherine Clay took us on a Time and Tide walking tour, where we absorbed a new feminist and literary history.  We toured Fleet St and Bloomsbury and saw many familiar places in an unfamiliar light as she identified for us the homes and offices of the pioneering and entirely woman-run interwar journal Time and Tide, as well as the residences and workspaces of Winifred Holtby, Vera Brittain, Virginia Woolf and many other luminaries.  Finally, on 15 May we held a joint meeting with our sister organisation, the Feminist Library.  The atmosphere was one of enthusiasm and goodwill, and we will be encouraging our respective members to sample each other’s meetings and events in the future.  Co-operation may be fruitful in the sphere of volunteer work, something Friends valued highly when TWL was in Aldgate.  This hasn’t been possible to continued at LSE, and Friends may wish to help the FL in due course with cataloguing, door- and desk-keeping and so on.  However, the FL has not yet been able to move into their promised new premises; we will be forwarding you all information available.
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Last year we reported that we had provided funding for LSE’s programme for digitising suffrage material, and much of this is now available on the Digital Library website (https://digital.library.lse.ac.uk/), highlighted as a featured collection.  Digitised series of Annual Reports include material from different parts of the United Kingdom and, unexpectedly, Bermuda and South Australia.  The pamphlet series includes, amongst many other materials, all 23 volumes of the Cavendish-Bentinck collections.  Newspapers digitised include not only well-known titles such as Votes for Women and The Worker’s Dreadnought, but the less familiar publications of, for example, Conservative and Unionist suffragists and the Church League for Women’s Suffrage.  It is important to note that many of the digitised newspapers continue into the interwar period.  We wish you all happy hunting!

This year we have been able to purchase for TWL a rare publication, the autobiography of Maud Arncliffe-Sennet, active variously in the constitutional suffrage movement, the Actresses’ Franchise League, the Women’s Freedom League and the WSPU, as well as some papers of Isabel Seymour of the WSPU.  We have also been able to acquire a delightful Women’s Freedom League ‘dolly bag’.  Another acquisition comes via the generosity of Diana and Colin Dollery, who decided to celebrate their Diamond Anniversary by making a gift to TWL’s museum collections rather than to themselves: a beautiful, tiny bow-shaped brooch produced by the WSPU.
Two very generous legacies will enable us to make more purchases, if not to match some of the huge sums raised at recent auctions.  Our member Jan Harding passed away in July 2018, and we have now heard from her executors that Jan (full name Joyce Muriel May) had bequeathed the sum of £1000 to the Friends of The Women's Library.  We shall be thinking of how best to use this to commemorate Jan and her work for women in the sciences.  Suggestions as to suitable events or acquisitions would be most welcome.  (For further information about Jan's life, please see https://DrJanHarding.com).
We have also received a most generous bequest of £10,000 from Pauline Avigès Graham. An LSE alumna born in Egypt, she also endowed an undergraduate scholarship at LSE for women nationals of Africa, Egypt, Iraq or Lebanon.  The Pauline Avigès Graham Foundation has supported educational and welfare projects more widely for some decades.  Here too we shall be grateful for suggestions of suitable acquisitions, and in future years the Friends’ Essay Prize will be awarded in the name of Pauline Graham as well as the Friends.
While it goes without saying that we wish our membership long and healthy lives, those of us who are at a certain stage may wish to consider the Friends of TWL in their wills, and if so should in the first instance contact us at friendsofthewomenslibrary@gmail.com 
Our thanks, as ever, to the staff of LSE Library and the Gender Studies Department for their continuing support of TWL and the Friends’ activities.  We look forward to another year of co-operation.  While appreciating that we cannot always be ‘first in line’, very high on our wishlist is an extension of TWL Reading Room hours, and we will continue to seek practical ways to enable this.  As Chair of the Executive, I take this opportunity to most sincerely thank all officers and members of the Committee for their hard work, commitment and stimulating collegiality.

Anne Summers, for the Executive Committee, May 2019
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